
Chapter 12 

DIAGNOSTIC THERAPEUTIC AND 
REHABILITA~VE TECHNOLOGY 

12.1 CLINICAL, LABORATORY AND RADIOLOGICAL TECHNOLOGY 
FOR HEALTH SYSTEMS BASED ON PRIHARY HEALTH CARE 

Health laboratory services play an important role in supporting 
health care programmes. WHO continued its collaboration with 
Member Countries in strengthening health laboratories through 
activities directed towards strengthening of the existing 
infrastructures, introduction of appropriate laboratory 
technology, provision of supplies and equipment and towards the 
strengthening of quality control programmes. 

Laboratory Services and Technology 

WHO continued to collaborate in the strengthening of laboratory 
services, particularly at the district level, through national 
training programmes and through the provision of supplies and 
equipment to almost all the countries of the Region. Reagents 
and kits were provided to the Institute of Public Health, 
Dhaka, the Thimphu Hospital in Bhutan, the National Health 
Laboratory, Yangon, the Male Hospital Laboratory in Maldives, 
the Central Health Laboratory, Kathmandu, the Medical Research 
Institute, Colombo, and the Department of Medical Sciences, 
Bangkok. Laboratory animals were provided to the National 
Institute of Nutrition, Hyderabad, while reagents and kits were 
provided to the National Institute of Virology, Pune, and the 
Central Research Institute, Kasauli, India. 



A UNDP-funded intercountry project has been initiated for 
strengthening health laboratories in primary health care 
covering six countries of the Region. Assistance will be in the 
form of support for national consultations and workshops on 
health laboratory service policies, quality standards, 
appropriate technology and the introduction of quality control 
in peripheral-level laboratories. 

In view of the continued prevalence of shigellosis in the 
countries, particularly periodic epidemics due to Shi ella 
dysenteriae I, health laboratories are being strength* 
several countries in collaboration with the diarrhoea1 disease 
control programme. During the year, national workshops were 
held in Bangladesh, Myanmar, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand. 
Through the technical cooperation scheme, the National 
Institute of Health, Thailand, provided diagnostic sntisera for 
Shigella dysenteriae to other countries of the Region. 

The WHO Collaborating Centre for Reference and Training in 
Streptococcal Diseases at the Lady Hardinge Medical College, 
New Delhi, carried out a national reorientation course on 
streptococcal bacteriology and serology, and organized a meeting 
of the zonal centres for the monitoring and strengthening of 
activities for the control of rheumatic feverlrheumatic heart 
diseases in March 1990. This Centre continued to supply 
reagents for the diagnosis of streptococcal infection to other 
institutions in the Region. 

Efforts to achieve regional self-reliance in the production of 
immunodiagnostic reagents continued. The production of modern 
immunological and biological reagents in Bangladesh, Myanmar, 
India and Sri Lanka is being supported through a UNDP-funded 
project. 

WHO supported facilities at Mahidol University in Bangkok and 
continued to support other countries by providing reagents as 
well as the methodology for their production. The National 
Institute of Virology, Pune, India, supplied test kits for the 
surveillance of Japanese encephalitis to the countries of the 
Region. 

There is a need to increase the capabilities of the countries 
for producing reagents for rapid diagnostic techniques and 
surveillance of priority diseases in the Region, such as dengue 
haemorrhagic fever, Japanese encephalitis, hepatitis, 
shigellosis and acute respiratory infections. 

In the field of quality control of health care technology, WHO 
is supporting an "External Quality Assessment Scheme" (EQAS) in 



India, Indonesia, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand. Several 
laboratories are taking part in the global programme on 
external quality monitoring in clinical chemistry, microbiology 
and haematology. WHO provided technical support through 
consultants for conducting national workshops on external 
quality assessment in haematology in Indonesia. 

WHO continued to support the development of national capabili- 
ties in sero-surveillance of AIDS. An intercountry Workshop on 
Advanced Techniques in HIV Antibody and Antigen Detection was 
held in Bangkok in December 1989. It is hoped that national 
expertise thus developed would lead to a network of HIV testing 
centres in the countries. It will be followed by a bench-level 
intercountry workshop on quality control methodology for HIV 
testing in Pune in October 1990. These activities are likely to 
improve the performance of HIV testing laboratories in the 
Region. 

Under the Global Programme on AIDS and the global blood safety 
initiative, WHO organized an intercountry Workshop on Safety of 
Blood and Blood Products in Kathmandu, Nepal, in December 1989. 
The workshop reviewed the progress in the streamlining of blood 
transfusion services in the countries of the Region and 
formulated guidelines to improve the safety of blood and blood 
products utilizing modem methodology. 

Hospital-acquired infections still exact a high toll in the 
developing countries. An average incidence of 10 per cent has 
been noted in the countries of this Region. WHO is trying to 
develop regional and national strategies for HAI control and 
surveillance through national workshops. Such workshops were 
held in Bangladesh, Nepal, Sri Lanka, India and Myanmar during 
December 1989-January 1990. It is hoped that national networks 
for HAI control will be developed in the countries of the 
Region. 

The Forty-first World Health Assembly committed WHO to global 
eradication of poliomyelitis by the year 2000. One cardinal 
requirement to support and smtain the programme is the 
strengthening of national laboratories in polio diagnosis and 
vaccine potency testing. WHO conducted an intercountry Workshop 
on Viral Vaccine Potency Testing in March-April 1990 in 
Coonoor, India, to improve the expertise of nationals in 
vaccine potency testing, serology and tissue-culture techniques 
of polio and measles. 

The incidence and prevalence of rickettsioses are perhaps being 
greatly underestimated as causes of human disease worldwide, 



since the information available is meagre. One of the major 
obstacles in acquiring epidemiological information has been the 
non-availability of simple ricketssia-specific laboratory 
tests. WHO has initiated a global programe for rickettsial 
disease epidemiology and developed @ programme for distributing 
rickettsial antigens for indirect imunofluorescence tests. In 
October 1989, one consultant from CDC visited national 
laboratories in India, Bangladesh, Nepal and Thailand, and 
conducted courses for nationals in developing rickettsia1 
antibody testing programmes. It is expected that in the near 
future a realistic epidemiological picture will emerge. 

Though plague is no longer a problem in most countries of the 
world, the existence of continued natural foci of sylvatic 
plague in various parts of the world continues to pose a threat 
of resurgence. WHO held an interregional Consultation on Plague 
in New Delhi in September 1989, which laid down guidelines for 
epidemiological surveillance, preventive technologies, 
strengthening of laboratories, and supply of reagents, and 
reiterated the need for international cooperation to control 
this ancient disease which is still lurking on this planet. 

WHO continued to monitor exposure to X-rays in the departments 
of radiology, to monitor the safety of cobalt irradiation units 
in several countries, and to promote the provision of basic 
radiological services. 

WHO is endeavouring to promote regional self-sufficiency in 
monitoring radiation effects. Most countries still need to be 
supported in the, development of sufficient facilities to 
establish appropriate imaging technology. 

12.2 ESSENTIAL DRUGS AND VACCINES 

WHO collaborated with countries of the Region in the 
strengthening of different aspects of their essential drugs 
programmes. The major thrusts were towards strengthening 
quality assurance in all its aspects, manpower development and 
rational use of drugs. 

Technical and financial inputs, including funds from extra- 
budgetary sources, were provided to Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, 
Indonesia and Myanmar. Technical collaboration between the ASEAN 
countries, of which Indonesia and Thailand are from the South- 
East Asia Region of WHO, continued with the support of UNDP. 



1. Drug Policies and Programes 

Several countries of the Region have based their drug 
policies on the new perspectives in the field of health 
policies and developments which followed the Alma-Ata 
Conference. Based on the recommendations of an intercountry 
meeting, held in the Regional Office in August 1987, countries 
reviewed their drug policies and management in order to ensure 
the provision of safe, essential and effective drugs of 
appropriate quality, particularly in the context of primary 
health care. 

Following a mission to Thailand in 1986, a project is being 
implemented for providing financial and technical support to 
strengthen the essential drugs programme. The project deals wlth 
drug information, evaluation, registration and re-evaluation of 
drugs, pricing policy, quality control and good manufacturing 
practices (GMP), drug management and rational use of drugs, 
etc. A WHO consultant visited Thailand to assist in the 
preparation of a detailed work plan. 

An essential drugs programme was developed in Myanmar with 
support from FINNIDA and, as a first step in the process of 
implementation, a drug policy meeting was held in July 1989. 
The Myanmar project lays emphasis on strengthening drug 
policies, quality assurance, and on the procurement system, 
including the provision of essential drugs in nine townships in 
a phased manner over the next four years. 

2. TCDC in Pharmaceuticals 

In the last ten years, India, Indonesia and Thailand have 
developed capabilities for the production and quality assurance 
of essential drugs and biologicals. This has provided scope for 
technical cooperation among the countries of the Region. Also, 
the geopolitical grouping of the countries provides a favourable 
climate for cooperative efforts in health development. The 
UNDP-funded, ASEAN-WHO pharmaceutical project is a successful 
example of technical cooperation in the field of pharma- 
ceuticals. In the first phase of the project, the ASEAN 
countries developed five centres of excellence in the fields of 
quality control, drug management, reference substances, GMP and 
drug evaluation. In the second phase, these centres are being 
used for manpower training, not only by the ASEAN countries, 
but also by countries in the Region. New areas have been 



identified for developing technical cooperation. These are 
herbal medicine, hospital pharmacy, drug information and drug 
management at the primary health care level. National consul- 
tants have prepared monographs on the commonly-used traditional 
medicines in ASEAN countries. With the assistance of a 
consultant guidelines on hospital pharmacy management have been 
prepared. 

3. Rational Use of Drugs 

WHO collaborated with countries in promoting rational use of 
drugs in all its aspects, and actively promoted rational drug 
therapy and drug management in Bhutan, India, Indonesia and 
Myanmar. In Bhutan, support was given for improving the 
procurement, storage and distribution of drugs, and for the 
development of management capabilities. India constituted a 
technical committee to evaluate irrational drug combinations 
and took steps to remove from the market several such 
combinations. Similar action was taken by Nepal. 

Standard treatment regimens, particularly at the primary health 
care level, were promoted. Bhutan, Myanmar, Nepal and Sri Lanka 
initiated steps to establish standard treatment regimens which 
are now being implemented at the primary health care level. A 
pilot project on the quantification of drugs, based on 
standard treatment regimens, was successfully implemented in 
Sri Lanka. It is expected that, based on the experience 
gained, this approach will be adopted by other countries of the 
Region. 

With advances in the adoption of computer technology, computers 
have now been introduced to facilitate drug management, drug 
information and adverse reaction monitoring in some countries 
of the Region. 

WHO continued to assist countries in reviewing their programmes 
of production of vaccines, strengthening monitoring processes, 
introducing newer technologies and strengthening quality 
control capabilities. Transfer of technology has been effected 
for the production of plasma-derived hepatitis B vaccine in 
Mongolia. A regional strategy for self-sufficiency in EPI 
vaccines has been formulated. 



12.3 DBUG AND VACCINE QUALITY, SAFETY AND EFFICACY 

WHO'S main thrust of activities in several countries of this 
region has been towards strengthening different facets of 
quality assurance programmes. Manpower development was under- 
taken in several countries. Country and intercountry courses on 
GMP were organized in India, Bangladesh and Sri Lanka. 

WHO consultants provided technical inputs to countries for 
improving drug information and registration. 

WHO actively promoted the implementation of the WHO Certifica- 
tion Scheme in the countries of the Region. This scheme is of 
great importance in ensuring quality assurance for countries 
that have not yet developed comprehensive quality control 
systems. Problems and constraints in the implementation and 
utilization of the scheme, both by the importing and the 
exporting countries, as well as in the principal goals and 
objectives have been identified. The scheme provided an 
opportunity for dialogue among regulatory authorities in the 
countries of the Region. 

1. Quality Control and Assurance 

WHO continued to assist the countries in improving quality 
control and quality assurance of drugs. In several countries, 
the major thrust was towards the development of appropriate 
technical manpower, strengthening of drug testing laboratories 
through the provision of supplies and equipment, and towards 
drug evaluation. 

The SIDAIDANIDAIWHO-funded project on "Essential Drugs and 
Vaccines" in Bangladesh served to strengthen quality control 
laboratories through the provision of supplies and equipent, 
as well as consultants to establish methodologies for drug 
analysis and to train national staff at the bench level, to 
establish systems for repairs and preventive maintenance of 
equipment and to establish a methodology for the production of 
biologicals. WHO collaborating centres in India, Indonesia and 
Thailand have been utilized for quality control by those 
countries which are still to develop their own facilities. 

2. Drug Information and Adverse Drug Reactions 

Information on different aspects of drugs is an important step 
in achieving their rational use. WHO collaborated with India 



and Indonesia in establishing a dtug information system. In 
Indonesia, steps were taken to adapt and implement the Swedish 
mug Information System (SUEDIS). WHO provided substantid 
training and consultancies in this area. A network of national 
information officers to act as focal points for the wide 
dissemination of drug information was established. They are 
expected to play an important role in the transfer of authentic 
drug information required by various groups, such as regulatory 
agencies, clinicians, quality assurance personnel and the 
community. 

WHO collaborated with India and Mongolia in developing and 
strengthening adverse reaction monitoring systems. 

12.4 TRADITIONAL MEDICINE 

The activities of the WHO programme on traditional medicine 
focused on the identification of popular traditional medicines 
used for common ailments, on training practitioners in the use 
of traditional medicines and in general public health concepts 
enabling them to participate in PHC programmes, on strengthening 
quality assurance aapecta in a broad sense, and on the 
production of, and research in, traditional medicines. 

Several countries in the Region developed and strengthened 
training programmes with assistance from experts from within 
the Region. Fellowships and study tours were arranged for 
nationals of DPR Korea, Indonesia, Myanmar, Nepal and Sri Lanka. 

Technical collaboration among the ASEtW countries on the 
standardization, quality control and utilization of herbal 
medicines is continuing into the third phase of a project. In 
order to strengthen manpower development, the A S W  project was 
also involved in preparing training programmes and manuals on 
the cultivation, production and utilization of traditional 
medicines. Activities to assure the quality of herbal 
medicines, including training courses, were undertaken. 
Standards and quality control procedures for selected medicinal 
plants, and drafting of monographs, were initiated in some of 
the countries. 

WHO assisted countries in establishing quality assurance systems 
for traditional remedies and provided technical assistance to 
Indonesia, Mongolia, Myanmar and Nepal. The Regional Office 
distributed copies of "Guidelines for the Registration of 



Herbal Products" to all the countries, with a view to assisting 
them to develop the necessary legislative and regulatory 
background and to establish an adequate registration system. 

As part of the activities of the second phase of the UNDPIWHO 
project on traditional medicine, a manual on "Standardization, 
Quality Control and Utilization of Herbal Medicines in ASEAN 
countries" was completed. Training programmes for practitioners 
of traditional medicine, with emphasis on primary health care, 
were developed, and several workshops were held. 

In order to enable countries to achieve self-sufficiency in the 
cultivation and production of herbs, WHO supported national 
programmes through training activities and by providing 
supplies to Bangladesh, India, Mongolia and Nepal. In order to 
promote the utilization and integration of traditional 
medicines, WHO continued its support to research activities in 
India, Indonesia and Mongolia. 

The increasing rate of injuries and continued high prevalence 
of certain disabling diseases and malnutritions suggest that 
measures for the prevention of disabilities cannot achieve the 
desired result unless the efforts of different groups dealing 
with these problems are integrated and unless community 
awareness of the problem and of its cause is created. 

The concept of community-based rehabilitation (CBR) is gaining 
further ground and many countries of the Region have adopted it 
as the most feasible approach, which is estimated to meet the 
essential needs of 70-80 per cent of the disabled in a 
community. 

However, progress in this regard needs to be accelerated. The 
Regional Office, therefore, continues to support and collaborate 
with Member Countries in developing adequate policies of 
rehabilitation, in undertaking development programmes in CBR, 
and in training national cadres. 

Training of community and family members of the disabled in the 
early detection of disability, in simple rehabilitation 
methods, and in the mobilization and utilization of community 
resources in the most effective and supportive way have 
remained the centre of attention. 



A pilot research atudy project in "Integrated Prevention of 
Avoidable Disabilities" (IMPACT) has been put into operation in 
India, to teat the operational feasibility of delivering a 
package of selected interventions through MCH and school health 
programmes using the existing health care infrastructure. 

A number of training activities such as workshops and seminars 
on different aspects of rehabilitation were conducted in Nepal, 
India and Indonesia. Support was provided for training 
nationals through WHO fellowships. Some equipment, books and 
other educational materials were also provided. 


